REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES of the ANNUAL MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on Monday 13th May, 2013
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr J Santoro

Mr R Beeby


Mr D Bunker


Mrs N Dalton

Mrs J Taylor
In attendance:  Mrs D Henfrey (Clerk to the Parish Council)
Eleven members of the Public were also present.
Before proceeding, Chair Mr D Walker wished to thank Cllr J Santoro and Mr N Humphries for their work with CCTV presentation and fact-finding.
1.
Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs A Lovett.
2.
Election of Officers for 2013/4
(a)
Chairman:  Cllr D Walker was re-elected, proposed by Cllr R Beeby and seconded by Cllr Mrs N Dalton.  There were no other nominations.  

 (b)
Vice Chairman:  Cllr R Beeby was re-elected, proposed by Cllr D Walker and seconded by Cllr Mrs J Taylor.  There were no other nominations.
 (c)
Declaration of Acceptance of Office Form – Elected Chairman

The Clerk received the form from the Chairman and was duly counter-signed for safe keeping in the Parish Office.

 3.         The Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 21st January 2013 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by Cllr R Beeby.

4.
Matters Arising from the Minutes – none.
5.
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held Monday 18th March 2013
These were approved for signature in one year’s time.  There were no matters arising.
6.
Open Discussion Time
a) Wysall Lane drain repairs do not seem to have worked and are still leaking. Clerk to contact highways. 
b) Planning conditions on approved application 13/00549/FUL were queried and read out by Chairman Mr D Walker.
c) Clarification on Discussion of Business Matters was requested. All Parishioners are welcome to bring problems or discussion matters to any member of the Parish Council to be raised at a business meeting. Decisions on any matter can only be made when the PC is quorate (3 members). 
d) Overhanging greenery on the lay-by at the traffic lights.  PC thought this had been recently trimmed. Clerk to check and report to highways if necessary.

e) Trees growing through BT lines. It was queried as to who is responsible for trimming the tops of trees which grow through the telephone lines. Chair advised that it was a grey area as highways are only liable to 4 feet. Clerk to make enquiries.

7.
CCTV

Following the presentation, which preceded the main meeting (see attached), all Councillors were well briefed on systems available to us. Clerk advised that the recent poll showed 47 returned votes with a majority of 73% voting YES to CCTV.A vote was taken as to whether the PC was in favour of following the voting from the recent poll and supporting the village majority. The Council voted unanimously in favour of proceeding and using Chubb to supply the new system. It was also clarified that ANPR cameras are specifically for number plate recognition. Cllr J Santoro to take forward with Mr N Humphries. Concern was raised about crime being pushed to the outskirts of the village and dummy cameras were suggested as an option until further phases could be started. It was also agreed to review any changes (positive/negative) having the cameras make before proceeding to next phases. Information to be put onto village website and updated as necessary.
8.
Defibrillator


A bid was placed with the IGAS Energy Community Fund for £1875 towards the proposed defibrillator. We have actually been granted the full cost of £2650, which will pay for training and installation. With the additional £400 from Lynn Sykes, we are also able to host a First Aid training event at the Village Hall on August 22nd. Chair requested a vote as to whether to proceed with ordering the Defib and was carried unanimously. Cllr Mrs N Dalton to follow through.
9.
Planning
(a) 11/01468/FUL          Mrs Porter and Mr Randall, The Manor House, 28 Main Street, Rempstone, 
Loughborough, Leics.  LE12 6RH.  Detached garage block.  Still pending. It was agreed to remove from further agendas until a decision has been made due to length of time the matter is taking.
(b) 13/00549/FUL           Mr Gary Poxton, 27 Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics.  
LE12 6RH.  First floor extension to side and rear.  Granted with conditions.

(c) 13/00542/FUL         Mrs A Hodge, Hill Farm Cottage, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Loughborough, Leics. LE12 6RW.  Proposed first floor and ground floor side extension and internal alterations. Pending.

10.
Finance and Audit:
(i) 
Audit Commission
(a) Bank Reconciliation for the quarter 1st January to 31st March 2013. 
        Having been circulated the Bank Reconciliation together with the Final Accounts and the report from the Internal Auditor were unanimously accepted.  The Clerk explained that the end of year balance was still a little high but that we can now use some of the excess to pay for the CCTV.

(b)
Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2013
All variances were approved and it was agreed that this Return be accepted and recorded as Minute reference 10(i)(b) dated 13th May 2013.

(c) Statement of Assurance, Section 2

It was agreed and accepted that the Statement of Assurance be recorded as Council Minute reference 10(i)(c) dated 13th May 2013.


(ii) Payment of Cheques since last meeting:

	Chq No 00351
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Clerks Expenses
	73.62

	 00352
	Mrs N Dalton
	Village Camera
	244.87

	00354
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Computer Antivirus/Allotment Numbers
	60.24

	Direct Debit
	Mrs D Henfrey
	Quarterly Salary Payment
	467.50

	             (iii) Items for Payment
	
	
	

	Chq No 00355
	NALC
	Annual Subscription
	80.20

	00356
	Ian Fraser
	Internal Audit Fee
	45.00

	00357
	Mrs N Dalton
	Website Charges
	10.80


11.
Allotments 


(a) Division of Plot 3 – Clerk advised that no one had come forward to take the Plot as a whole, but two tenants were prepared to take half of Plot 3 each and asked how the council wished it to be split. 
Council agreed that with agreement liabilities, a new gate & a basic fence would be needed but if the tenants would do the work, they could be re-imbursed for materials. Clerk to contact tenants to sort and send Tenancy Agreements.

(b) Incentivising Plot 6 – Clerk advised that a tenant was willing to take on the Plot and clear it. As it is in such a mess, it was suggested to allow one-year rent-free. This was agreed. Clerk to send tenancy 
agreement.
12.
Correspondence

Letter from Ken Browse, Chairman of the NALC requesting we contact both Eric Pickles, Secretary of 
State for Communities and Local Government, and your local MP, about the government’s response 
to its consultation on the localisation of council tax support and the implications for our sector. All Councillors had received a copy and it was decided that due to the implications of its contents to leave a reply until after the Joint Parishes meeting when we could ask what the other parishes had responded.
13.
Any Other Business
a) Village Gateway Signs – decisions will be made within the next week as to whether or not we will be given them. Clerk is chasing.
b) Flag Pole – two new locations suggested ; in place of the concrete bollard nearest to the Village Hall or at one end of the old wall fronting Main Street lay-by. Clerk to contact highways.
c) Rear Access to Loughborough Road from new house – there have been complaints regarding lorries reversing in and out of the rear access onto Loughborough Road on the blind bend and also that it had been widened. No application for temporary access has been requested but it was noted that there is work being done on the garden and access would not be possible from Main Street. Chair to visit new occupants and speak to them regarding this.
d) Grass Verge outside White Lion is being used as a car park again. Cars have also been seen driving over the verge onto the road that is an obvious danger. Clerk to speak to highways and ask if bollards can be extended around the corner or some other deterrent could be suggested.
e) Cotes Planning is on the joint parishes meeting agenda.
f) An out of control dog has attacked livestock in a private garden. Police and the Dog Warden have been involved. Rushcliffe and the Dog Warden are also monitoring another problem.
14.
Date of Next Meeting: Monday 17th June 2013 (Joint Parishes) 7pm for 7.30pm start.

THIS IS NOT A PUBLIC MEETING

There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.50 pm
Signed: ____________________________
Date: ______________________________

